
 
 

 
 

 
February 28, 2022 

 
President Joseph R. Biden 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Ave N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20500 
 

Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas 
U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
1401 Constitution Avenue N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20230 

 
Dear President Biden and Secretary Mayorkas, 
 
We are writing you today regarding the urgent need to extend and redesignate South Sudan for 
Temporary Protected Status (TPS), which is set to expire on May 2, 2022. South Sudan is 
currently experiencing new and escalating armed conflict, devastation from environmental 
disasters, and an intensifying humanitarian crisis, all of which qualify South Sudan for an 
extension and redesignation of TPS. Given the current conditions in South Sudan, the maximum 
protection of an 18-month extension and redesignation is vital to safeguard the lives of both 
current TPS holders and South Sudanese individuals who have arrived in the United States since 
the last redesignation in 2016. 
 
The Department of Homeland Security (DHS) last extended TPS for South Sudan in November 
2020. Since that time, violence in South Sudan has only increased and the humanitarian situation 
continues to deteriorate. In fact, U.S. Ambassador to the United Nations, Linda Thomas-
Greenfield, expressed concern in December 2021 about localized violence in the Upper Nile, 
Unity Warrap, Lakes, Jonglei, and Western and Central Equatoria States, “leading to looting, 
mass displacement, and hundreds of civilians of deaths.”1 South Sudan is experiencing the third 
largest refugee crisis after Syria and Afghanistan, and the largest on the African continent. 
Widespread food insecurity, violence, the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, and flooding have 
contributed to internal displacement and sparked increased humanitarian efforts from relief 
organizations. 
 
Given the current conditions in South Sudan, we believe that an extension and redesignation of 
TPS is warranted. The U.S. should strive to provide safe haven to vulnerable populations, and 
not return individuals to countries where their lives or freedom would be at risk. In particular, 
redesignation is necessary due to the novel conditions facing South Sudan, including the 
torrential flooding that has devastated eight of ten South Sudanese states and impacted 600,000 

 
1 Amb. Linda Thomas-Greenfield, U.S. Representative to the U.N., “Remarks at U.N. Sec. Council Briefing on 
Sudan/South Sudan,” December 15, 2021, https://usun.usmission.gov/remarks-by-ambassador-linda-thomas-
greenfield%E2%80%AFat-a-unsc-briefing-on-sudan-south-sudan/. 
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people since October 2021.2  In fact, since the November 2020 extension, the number of 
displaced individuals has risen from an estimated 3.9 million to 4.3 million, with children 
accounting for 63 percent of those refugees.3  
 
Returning individuals to South Sudan will endanger their personal safety. The Biden 
administration has stated that championing America’s values and human rights is one of its top 
priorities. We believe that allowing South Sudanese individuals to stay in the U.S. would 
demonstrate our commitment to human rights and provide them with the stability and safety they 
would not experience in South Sudan.  
 
We strongly urge you to extend and redesignate South Sudan for Temporary Protected Status.  
Thank you for your timely consideration, and we look forward to your response. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Chellie Pingree 
Member of Congress  
 
 
James P. McGovern 
Member of Congress 
 
Eleanor Holmes Norton 
Member of Congress 
 
Linda T. Sánchez 
Member of Congress 
 
Jamaal Bowman, Ed.D. 
Member of Congress 
 
C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger 
Member of Congress 
 
Barbara Lee 
Member of Congress 
 
Rick Larsen 
Member of Congress 

 
2 “South Sudan floods wreak havoc on vulnerable communities,” The UN Refugee Agency, 2021, 
https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/briefing/2021/10/616e89034/south-sudan-floods-wreak-havoc-vulnerable-
communities.html. 
3 “South Sudan Refugee Crisis”, The UN Refugee Agency, 2. 
 

Rashida Tlaib 
Member of Congress 
 
Juan Vargas 
Member of Congress 
 
Nydia M. Velázquez  
Member of Congress 
 
Bonnie Watson Coleman 
Member of Congress 
 
Raúl M. Grijalva 
Member of Congress 
 
Sara Jacobs 
Member of Congress 
 
Gregory W. Meeks 
Member of Congress 



André Carson 
Member of Congress 
 
Jimmy Gomez  
Member of Congress 
 
Dina Titus 
Member of Congress 
 
Grace Meng 
Member of Congress 
 
Anthony G. Brown 
Member of Congress 
 
Yvette D. Clarke  
Member of Congress 
 
Jerry McNerney 
Member of Congress 
 
Jamie Raskin 
Member of Congress 
 
Ayanna Pressley 
Member of Congress 
 
Dwight Evans 
Member of Congress 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez 
Member of Congress 
 
Pramila Jayapal 
Member of Congress 
 
Adam Smith 
Member of Congress 
 
Nikema Williams 
Member of Congress 
 
Betty McCollum 
Member of Congress 
 
Marilyn Strickland 
Member of Congress 
 
Colin Allred 
Member of Congress 
 
Donald M. Payne, Jr. 
Member of Congress 
 
Jesús G. “Chuy” García 
Member of Congress 
 
Abigail D. Spanberger 
Member of Congress  



 

 
U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services 

Office of the Director (MS 2000) 

Camp Springs, MD  20588-0009 

 

 

 

 

 

 

April 5, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Chellie Pingree 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

 

Dear Representative Pingree: 

 

 Thank you for your February 28, 2022 letter to the Department of Homeland Security 

requesting an extension and redesignation of South Sudan for Temporary Protected Status (TPS).  

Secretary Mayorkas asked that I respond on his behalf, and I apologize for the delay in 

responding. 

 

Secretary Mayorkas announced such action on March 2, 2022.  The 18-month extension 

of the TPS designation for South Sudan is effective May 3, 2022 through November 3, 2023.  

The 60-day re-registration period for existing beneficiaries runs from March 3, through May 2, 

2022, while the initial registration period for new applicants under the South Sudan TPS 

redesignation began on March 3, 2022, and will remain in effect through November 3, 2023.  For 

additional information, please see the Federal Register Notice1 or visit the U.S. Citizenship and 

Immigration Services (USCIS) website.2  

 

Thank you again for your letter and interest in this important issue.  The cosigners of 

your letter will receive a separate, identical response.  Should you require any additional 

assistance, please have your staff contact the USCIS Office of Legislative Affairs at  

(240) 721-3801. 

 

Respectfully, 

 

 

 

 

 

Ur M. Jaddou 

Director 

 
1 See Extension and Redesignation of South Sudan for Temporary Protected Status, 87 FR 12190 (March 3, 2022), 

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/03/03/2022-04573/extension-and-redesignation-of-south-sudan-

for-temporary-protected-status. 
2 https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/temporary-protected-status/temporary-protected-status-designated-country-

south-sudan. 

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/03/03/2022-04573/extension-and-redesignation-of-south-sudan-for-temporary-protected-status
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/03/03/2022-04573/extension-and-redesignation-of-south-sudan-for-temporary-protected-status



